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Summary of findings

Overall summary

Prestige Nursing Gloucester is a domiciliary care service which provides support to people in their own 
homes living in the Gloucestershire, South Gloucestershire and Wiltshire areas. At the time of our inspection,
69 people were receiving a service from Prestige Nursing Gloucester.

This inspection took place on 30 November and 1 December 2016. The service was last inspected in 
February 2014 and there were no breaches of regulation at that time.

There was a registered manager at the service. A registered manager is a person who has registered with the 
Care Quality Commission to manage the service. Like registered providers, they are 'registered persons'. 
Registered persons have legal responsibility for meeting the requirements in the Health and Social Care Act 
2008 and associated Regulations about how the service is run.

People received a service that was safe. People were safe from harm because staff were aware of their 
responsibilities and, knew how to report any concerns. There were enough skilled and experienced staff to 
safely provide care. Recruitment checks were carried out before staff worked with people to ensure they 
received care from suitable staff. Risks to people were assessed and action taken to manage these. Where 
people needed help with medicines, they were protected from risks because medicines were safely 
managed. 

The service provided was effective. Staff received the training, supervision and support required to 
effectively meet people's needs. The registered manager and staff understood the principles of the Mental 
Capacity Act (MCA) 2005 and, worked to ensure people's rights were respected. Where people required, staff 
supported them to eat and drink. Staff ensured people received assistance from other health and social care
professionals if needed .

People received a service that was caring. People received care and support from caring and compassionate
staff who knew them well. Staff provided the care and support people needed and treated them with dignity
and respect. People and, where appropriate, their families were actively involved in making decisions about 
their care and support.

The service was responsive to people's needs. People received person centred care and support. The service
listened to the views of people using the service and others and made changes as a result. People were 
supported to participate in a range of activities based upon their assessed needs and wishes.

The service was well-led. The registered manager and senior staff provided effective leadership and 
management. They had clear visions and values for the service and, had communicated these effectively to 
people, their relatives, staff and other health and social care professionals. Staff, people and their relatives 
spoke positively about the registered manager. Quality assurance checks and audits were occurring 
regularly and identified actions required to improve the service.
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The five questions we ask about services and what we found

We always ask the following five questions of services.

Is the service safe? Good  

The service was safe.

People were kept safe from harm because staff were aware of 
their responsibilities and, knew how to report any concerns. 

Risks to people were assessed and action taken to manage 
these.

There were sufficient staff to keep people safe. Staff had been 
recruited following safe recruitment procedures. 

Where people needed help with medicines they were protected 
from risks because medicines were safely managed.

Is the service effective? Good  

The service was effective.

Staff received the training, supervision and support required to 
effectively meet people's needs. 

The registered manager and staff understood the principles of 
the Mental Capacity Act (MCA) 2005 and, worked to ensure 
people's rights were respected. 

Where people required it, staff provided the care and support 
needed to ensure they ate and drank enough. 

Staff ensured people received assistance from other health and 
social care professionals when required.

Is the service caring? Good  

The service was caring.

People received care and support from small teams of caring 
and compassionate staff who knew them well. 

Staff provided the care and support people needed and treated 
them with dignity and respect. 
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People and, where appropriate, their families were actively 
involved in making decisions about their care and support.

Is the service responsive? Good  

The service was responsive.

People received person centred care and support. 

The service identified people's needs and provided a responsive 
service to meet those needs.

People were supported to participate in a range of activities 
based upon their assessed needs and wishes.

The service listened to the views of people using the service and 
others and made changes as a result.

Is the service well-led? Good  

The service was well-led. 

The registered manager and senior staff provided effective 
leadership and management. 

There were clear visions and values for the service.

Staff, people and their relatives spoke positively about the 
registered manager. 

Quality assurance checks and audits were occurring regularly 
and identified actions required to improve the service.
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Prestige Nursing Gloucester
Detailed findings

Background to this inspection
We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our 
regulatory functions. This inspection was planned to check whether the provider is meeting the legal 
requirements and regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act 2008, to look at the overall 
quality of the service, and to provide a rating for the service under the Care Act 2014.

This inspection took place on 30 November and 1 December 2016 and was announced. The provider was 
given 48 hours' notice because the service provided was domiciliary care in people's own homes and we 
wanted to make sure the registered manager and staff would be available to speak with us. The inspection 
was carried out by one adult social care inspector. 

Prior to the inspection we looked at the information we had about the service. This information included the
statutory notifications that the provider had sent to CQC. A notification is information about important 
events which the service is required to send us by law. We reviewed the Provider Information Record (PIR). 
This is a form that asks the provider to give some key information about the service, tells us what the service 
does well and the improvements they plan to make. Questionnaires had been sent to staff and health and 
social care professionals by CQC. We used the responses received to aid our planning of this inspection.

We contacted four health and social care professionals who had been involved with the service. This 
included community nurses, social workers, commissioners and others. We asked them for some feedback 
about the service. We were provided with a range of feedback to assist with our inspection of the service. 
You can see what they said in the main body of this report.

We spoke with eight people using the service about their experiences with Prestige Nursing Gloucester. We 
also spoke with six family members of people using the service by telephone. We spent time at the provider's
office talking with staff and looking at written records. We spoke with seven members of staff and the 
registered manager.

We looked at the care records of  ten people using the service, seven staff files, training records for all staff, 
staff duty rotas and other records relating to the management of the service.
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 Is the service safe?

Our findings  
People felt safe using the service. One person said, "Yes, I feel safe with the girls who come to see me". 
Another person said "They (the staff) do their best to help me to stay safe at home". Relatives said they felt 
staff kept people safe. Health and social care professionals told us they felt people were kept safe. 

Staff knew about the different types of abuse and what action to take when abuse was suspected. Staff 
described the action they would take if they suspected people were at risk of abuse or abuse had taken 
place. There was a safeguarding procedure for staff to follow with contact information for the local authority
safeguarding team. Where safeguarding issues had arisen, these had been reported to the local authority 
and Care Quality Commission, and had been managed appropriately to minimise the risk of repeat events. 

The service also had a whistle blowing policy and procedure. This policy protected employees against 
detrimental treatment as a result of reporting bad practice. Staff we spoke with were able to describe 
'whistle blowing' and knew how to alert senior management about poor practice. Staff told us they felt 
confident in the ability of management to address issues appropriately.

Risks to people's personal safety had been assessed and plans were in place to minimise these risks. These 
covered areas of daily living and activities the person took part in, encouraging them to be as independent 
as possible. The risk assessments were clear and contained clear guidelines for staff. For example, one 
person was at risk of developing pressure sores. Their risk assessment clearly detailed a regime for staff on 
how to clean this person's skin and what creams were required to maintain skin integrity. Staff told us they 
had access to risk assessments in people's care records and ensured they used them. Risk assessments and 
management plans were regularly reviewed.

People were supported by sufficient numbers of staff who had the appropriate skills, experience and 
knowledge to meet their needs. Care records detailed when people needed care and support. This had been
agreed with people, their families and other health and social care professionals. The registered manager 
monitored the hours people received through a call monitoring system and we saw people were provided 
with the allocated time identified in their care plans. The registered manager told us they endeavoured to 
ensure people always received their care calls and if they were short staffed, management and office staff 
who were also trained to provide personal care would ensure people received their contracted hours. 

The registered manager acknowledged that there have been four or five occasions over the past six months 
when due to unplanned staff absences, they have been unable to provide a care call to some people. The 
registered manager told us this was always risk assessed and would be done through consultation with the 
person and their representatives. The registered manager told us the people who did not receive a call at 
these times would have family members who could support them. The majority of people we spoke with 
confirmed there were sufficient numbers of staff. One family member told us they had at one time been 
asked to support their family member due to staff shortages but they had been well informed and the 
management had exhausted all other options before they made this request of them. The person told us 
these incidents were rare and generally their relative received their support as agreed. 

Good
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New employees were appropriately checked through robust recruitment processes to ensure their suitability
for the role. Recruitment records contained the relevant checks. These checks included a Disclosure and 
Barring Service (DBS) check. A DBS check allows employers to check whether the applicant has any past 
convictions that may prevent them from working with vulnerable people. The registered manager told us if 
people had declared any past convictions, these would be risk assessed to ensure they were suitable to 
provide care and people's safety would not be compromised. References were obtained from previous 
employers. Recruitment procedures were understood and followed by staff; this meant people using the 
service were not put at unnecessary risk. 

There were clear policies and procedures for the safe handling and administration of medicines. Staff 
administering medicines had been trained to do so. Some people required assistance to take prescribed 
medicines. Where this was the case, the support the person required was clearly documented in their care 
plan, with medication administration records (MAR) maintained and completed. Where people were 
prescribed medicines 'as required' to help with certain health conditions, clear guidance was in place for 
staff to follow. Medicine administration records demonstrated people's medicines were being managed 
safely. Where staff administered medicines to people, they had signed to record the medicines had been 
given. Staff had their competencies reviewed annually to check they were still managing medicines safely. 

When providing care, staff were expected to use protective equipment to prevent and control the spread of 
infection. Staff told us they had access to the equipment they needed to prevent and control infection. They 
said this included protective gloves and aprons.
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 Is the service effective?

Our findings  
People said their needs were met from well skilled staff. One person said; "They (staff) are very good". 
Relatives said they felt staff were skilled and able to provide the care and support required. 

Staff had completed an induction when they first started working for Prestige Nursing Gloucester. This 
required staff to complete core training and shadow shifts. These shifts allowed a new member of staff to 
work alongside more experienced staff so they felt more confident working with people. This also enabled 
them to get to know the person and the person to get to know them. The registered manager said a member
of staff who did not have any previous experience of care work would receive 25 hours of shadowing 
experience. Staff who had previous experience of care work would have varied levels of shadow shifts and 
their competency would be determined through regular observations of their practice from a senior 
member of staff. The staff we spoke with told us they were encouraged to request more shadowing 
opportunities if they felt they needed more.

The registered manager informed us all new staff were required to complete the care certificate. The care 
certificate was developed jointly by Skills for Care, Health Education England and Skills for Health and is the 
minimum standards that should be covered as part of the induction training of new care workers. The care 
certificate is based upon 15 standards health and social care workers need to demonstrate competency in.
The registered manager informed us each new member of staff had an induction pack which detailed core 
tasks and training they needed to complete. This was checked and signed off by the registered manager 
when a person had completed their induction. One member of staff we spoke with informed us they had 
found the training to be informative and felt it had prepared them well for their role.

Staff had received appropriate training to meet people's care and support needs. The registered manager 
confirmed training was provided through face to face classroom based approaches as well as e learning. 
The staff we spoke with felt they had received good levels of training to enable them to do their job 
effectively. One person who had started in their role shortly before the inspection informed us they felt the 
training had covered lots of useful topics. Training records showed staff had received training in core areas 
such as safeguarding adults, health and safety, manual handling, first aid, food hygiene and fire safety. 

The registered manager told us how staff who worked with people who had specific needs or specialised 
equipment would require specific training around this. For example, one person had specialist equipment to
support them to eat All of the staff who worked with this person had received training around the use of this 
equipment.

Staff had received regular supervision and appraisals which provided staff with formal support to develop 
their skills and knowledge. This helped ensure people continued to receive high standards of care from staff 
that were fully trained and supported. These were recorded and kept in staff files. The registered manager 
told us one to one supervision occurred quarterly. The registered manager told us supervision was used to 
discuss learning from any training staff had attended and to identify future learning needs. Staff we spoke 
with said they found this to be useful as it allowed them to enhance their personal development. There was 

Good
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evidence staff received annual appraisals.

The provider had policies and procedures on the Mental Capacity Act 2005 (MCA). The MCA is legislation that
provides a legal framework for acting and making decisions on behalf of adults who lack capacity to make 
specific decisions. The registered manager and staff had a good understanding of the MCA. Staff understood
their responsibilities with respect to people's choices. Staff were clear when people had the mental capacity 
to make their own decisions, and respected those decisions. People and, where appropriate relatives, were 
involved in care planning and their consent was sought to confirm they agreed with the care and support 
provided. 

People who required assistance to help them communicate effectively had plans in place for staff to follow. 
Staff were knowledgeable of these and able to explain how they helped people to make their views known 
and, develop their independence. 

Where people needed assistance with eating and drinking, this was documented in their care records. This 
detailed the support people required and how their food and fluid intake was to be monitored. We saw 
records were maintained and regularly reviewed. 

People's changing needs were monitored to make sure their health needs were responded to promptly. 
Care staff had identified when people were unwell and had contacted people's GP's and other health and 
social care professionals when required. As a result, people had received assistance from a variety of 
professionals. We saw support plans had been put in place as a result of this. Staff said they provided care 
and support in accordance with these plans. Comprehensive records were kept of contact and 
communication with health and social care professionals.
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 Is the service caring?

Our findings  
It was evident that people were cared for with compassion and kindness. Staff wanted people to be happy 
and live a life that was meaningful and fulfilling. People we spoke with told us staff were caring. Comments 
included; "I'm well looked after" and "They take very good care of me". Relatives also said staff were kind 
and caring. One person said "The carers were at all times friendly and pleasant".

When speaking with staff, it was clear they valued the people they cared for and understood their 
responsibility to treat people in a kind, caring manner that demonstrated and promoted dignity and respect.
This was also evident when speaking with the registered manager. They provided care and support to 
people in addition to carrying out their management roles. People, relatives and staff all commented the 
registered manager was caring and provided a good role model for staff.

People were involved in planning their care and support. The service provided to people was based on their 
individual needs. People's records included information about their personal circumstances and how they 
wished to be cared for. A variety of systems were in place to ensure people were supported to give their 
views and to make choices and decisions regarding their care and support. These included reviews of 
peoples care over the telephone and in person. Care records documented how people and, where 
appropriate, their families had been involved in agreeing to the care and support they received.

The service promoted people's independence. Care plans stressed the importance of encouraging people to
do as much for themselves as possible. People told us this was important to them. One person told us how 
they liked to manage parts of their personal care independently and staff enabled them do this. 

Staff had received training on equality and diversity and understood the importance of identifying and 
meeting people's needs. The care planning system used included an assessment of people's needs such as; 
culture, language and religion. It was clear from talking with the staff that they understood the values of the 
service and, recognised the importance of ensuring equality and diversity was promoted. Staff 
demonstrated a good understanding of dignity and respect. Staff informed us how they would seek consent 
from people before they commenced any care tasks and demonstrated how they would ensure people's 
privacy was maintained at all times when supporting them with personal care.

People and relatives told us they would recommend the service to others. Care staff spoke with pride about 
the service provided. One relative said, "I think the staff all do a good job".

Staff recognised and promoted the involvement of family and friends. People told us they felt this was 
important. One person said; "They always keep my daughter in the loop". One relative told us how staff 
would ensure contacted them if they had any questions about their family member. People told us they 
could always contact the office and discuss any issues with them.

Staff we spoke with all said they would be happy for their relatives to use the service.

Good
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 Is the service responsive?

Our findings  
The service provided was person centred and was, wherever possible, based on care plans agreed with 
people. People's needs were assessed and care plans were completed to support them. Staff said the care 
plans held in people's homes contained the information needed to provide care and support. Care records 
were person centred and included information on people's likes, dislikes, hobbies and interests. 

Plans included; emergency information and contact sheet, an assessment of need, agreement to the care 
and support provided. The care plans detailed how the person was to be supported in all aspects of their 
lives. 

Care plans were regularly reviewed at set times and also when people's needs changed. People and, where 
appropriate, their families and relevant professional were involved in these reviews. Reviews of people's 
needs were clearly documented in people's care plans. For example, one person's moving and handling 
needs had become more complex. These had been reviewed with the person, their family and their 
occupational therapist. As a result, new equipment was ordered and staff worked closely with the 
occupational therapist to learn how to use the equipment safely. 

People's care was planned to meet their needs. For some people this involved providing mainly personal 
care and support with healthcare appointments. For others, this involved supporting people to engage in a 
variety of activities. Where this was the case, activities were planned and took into account people's hobbies
and interests. Activities people undertook were recorded in their care records along with a brief summary of 
how it had gone. Staff said this helped them learn what went well for people and what didn't go so well, so 
they could plan more effectively. 

An up to date policy on complaints was in place. There had not been any formal complaints made regarding
the service in the 12 months prior to our visit. The registered manager told us they valued feedback and saw 
this as a way to improve the service provided to people. They said they analysed all feedback for any themes
to enable them to make any required improvements. Care staff told us they were able to raise concerns with 
managers. They said they were confident any concerns they expressed would be dealt with appropriately.

The registered manager also kept a record of compliments received. We saw these were recorded and had 
been fed back to the appropriate staff members. Staff told us they valued being told when people had given 
compliments. Compliments received included the following examples from relatives, 'Your team of carers 
have been excellent and without their support X (person receiving support) would not be where she is today'
and 'X (staff member) remembers my ways and I commend her pleasant care and kindness to me'. One 
relative had complimented the staff for going over and above their role to support their family member 
whilst they were in hospital. They complimented the staff member for still being on the ward at 10:00pm and
arriving the next day at breakfast time so they could sit with the person and offer reassurance. The person 
went on to say 'She (staff member) is an absolute angel, a credit to the nursing profession and your 
company'.

Good
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 Is the service well-led?

Our findings  
The service had a positive culture that was person-centred, open, inclusive and empowering. It had a well-
developed understanding of equality, diversity and human rights and put these into practice. Throughout 
our inspection, we found the registered manager demonstrated a commitment to providing effective 
leadership and management. They were keen to ensure a high quality service was provided and care staff 
were well supported and managed, and the service promoted in the best possible light.

The registered manager and senior staff had a good understanding of the principles underpinning providing 
care in people's own homes. They explained to us their role in managing the personal care provided to 
people. They said this required an approach from staff that recognised and promoted the fact they were 
working in people's own homes. Care staff were clear regarding their roles and responsibilities. 

Every person and relative we spoke with said they were cared for in a person centred manner. People 
received good care and support when they wanted it and were encouraged to be as independent as 
possible. This showed the vision and values of the service were being achieved. Professionals we spoke with 
also commended the approach of the agency. One person said "I have worked with Prestige for about 10 
years and have always found them approachable and responsive when I have been in touch with them. I am 
not aware of any people who use the service not being satisfied and have generally heard positive feedback 
about them'.

People and relatives and staff spoke positively about the leadership and management of the service. 
Comments included; "The manager is great" and, "I can speak to them whenever I need to". One member of 
staff said "The manager is excellent, always very prompt to reply with any queries".

Quality assurance systems were in place to monitor the quality of service being delivered. The process used 
to audit involved asking people's views and opinions, looking at written records and seeking the views of 
others involved with the service. Surveys had been sent out to seek the views and opinions of people using 
the service. The views and opinions had been collated and analysed by the registered manager and head 
office. In addition to quality checks by the registered manager, there were also quality checks carried out by 
the head office. These included monthly spot checks of various records such as staff files or care plans. 
These spot checks would be followed up by an annual audit from the company's compliance officer which 
included a site visit to the service.

The registered manager told us that in order to ensure the staff were providing high level of care; they would 
carry out random spot checks on carers whilst they were delivering care. The registered manager would also
take some time during these visits to talk to people receiving care to obtain their views about the carer. The 
registered manager told us people would also receive a staff evaluation form so they could provide formal 
feedback regarding the staff who supported them. The staff informed us they found this beneficial as it 
meant the registered manager was able to identify any developmental needs for the staff and these could 
then be explored during formal supervision .

Good
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The registered manager told us how they felt it was important to recognise 'outstanding practice' from staff. 
As a result, the provider had implemented a staff recognition scheme. The registered manager told us 
nominations were made by other members of staff and a winner was chosen every month. The staff member
who won received a gift and a certificate acknowledging their outstanding practice. This news would also be
published in the monthly company bulletin. Staff told us this helped with morale as they knew their hard 
work would be recognised and it also motivated them to continuously strive for improvement in the hope of 
being nominated.

The registered manager attended various meetings and forums to keep up to date with service 
developments and best practice. The registered manager stated this was important to them as this helped 
them to maintain best practice. The registered manager was a part of the Gloucestershire Care Providers 
Association. This is a forum for registered managers to discuss current issues in care and ways to improve 
the quality of care provided to people. The registered manager had also attended various training sessions. 
The information from these was then fed back to staff during team meetings. For example, the registered 
manager had attended a workshop developed by 'Apetito' which focussed on the importance of good 
nutrition for the elderly and the difficulties people may experience with nutrition as they aged. The staff we 
spoke with told us the information had been passed on to them by the registered manager. Staff told us this 
had raised awareness amongst them to ensure that they were mindful of people's nutritional needs and 
ensure people were maintaining their nutritional intake.

The registered manager was clear on the challenges faced by the service and had developed plans to 
address these issues. For example, the registered manager acknowledged that further staff were required to 
ensure everybody received the care calls and support which had been agreed. In order to achieve this, they 
ensured there was a continuous recruitment drive to maintain sufficient staffing levels.

The registered manager knew when notification forms had to be submitted to CQC. These notifications 
inform CQC of events happening in the service. CQC had received appropriate notifications from the service. 

Accidents, incidents, complaints and safeguarding alerts were appropriately reported by the service. The 
manager investigated accidents, incidents and complaints. This meant the service was able to learn from 
such events. 

The policies and procedures we looked at were regularly reviewed. Staff we spoke to with knew how to 
access these policies and procedures. This meant clear advice and guidance was available to staff.

At the end of our inspection feedback was given to senior staff including the registered manager. They 
listened to our feedback and were clearly committed to providing a high quality service valued by people 
and families. They spoke with us about their future plans for improving the quality of the service provided to 
people.


